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The Planning Inspectorate
Room 3D

Temple Quay House

2 The Square

Bristol, BS1 6PN

Dear Sirs,
I write with reference to the appeal against refusal of permission to build two residential properties on land to the north of Betley Lane, Bayston Hill, Shrewsbury. 

You will have already received the objection lodged by the Parish Council to development of this site and also the response provided by the appellant to the Council’s objections.  I would like to reiterate the ongoing objection to development of this site for housing and also to respond to the points made by the appellant regarding access.

The appellant claims that the residents of Betley Lane deliberately blocked the road during the visit by the Planning Committee and implies that there is sufficient off-road parking to enable residents to avoid parking on the lane.  This is not the case as can be demonstrated by viewing the image of the road on Google Earth.  Whilst not heavily blocked in that picture there are nevertheless two vehicles parked on the lane which significantly restrict the width of the lane.  There is no way that the residents could know that Google would photograph the lane on that particular day so it can be assumed that the vehicles are parked there by necessity rather than choice.  On the day of the Planning Committee visit there were in fact several residents away from home due to health reasons and there were actually fewer vehicles present than would usually be the case.  
I attach a set of photographs showing the difficulties residents face when manoeuvring in and out of their properties.  Whilst the appellant has vigorously asserted her legal right of access it will not help those who ultimately purchase the proposed properties to have to continuously negotiate the parked vehicles of existing residents.  
The appellant states that the road is a highway and offers the existence of street lighting as evidence of such.  Whilst others will be better equipped than me to determine the legal status of the road I would confirm categorically that the lights are provided by the Parish Council using powers provided by the Parish Councils Act 1957, ss3(1) which does not necessarily imply the land is a highway.  Shropshire Council has consistently refused to adopt the road due to its poor condition.

The appellant fails to adequately address the problem of the road surface, which is pot holed and undrained.  The pot holes are repaired periodically by the residents when funds allow but due to the poor drainage and the freeze / thaw effect they reappear on a regular basis.  The appellant has proposed to widen and improve the access to the development site but has made no offer to improve the condition of the access or the drainage.  It is only an assumption that the appellant or any subsequent residents will contribute to the upkeep of the road surface.
The drainage issues lead to repeated flooding of homes at the bottom of Betley Lane as is tacitly acknowledged by the proposal to build the houses on raised foundations.  Whilst this will prevent flooding of the new houses it will not help the neighbouring properties from being impacted by the reduction to the permeable area which currently absorbs most of the water falling onto the lane.   The land is already boggy in all but the driest periods so any sustainable drainage system will need to have significant capacity to deal with existing run-off as well as the much faster run-off from the roofs of the proposed new houses.   It is no co-incidence that this plot of land has remained undeveloped despite being surrounded by housing for over 80 years.  There is no reason why the drainage issues could not be addressed at the outline stage as flooding is a material planning consideration.

The photographs attached show the condition of the lane and the surface water running along the top of the lane during a light rain shower.  This is much more pronounced during heavy rain when the lane becomes a stream.  The NPPF is quite clear that development should not be permitted to cause or worsen flooding for existing properties, however few.  
The appellant makes much of the granting of planning permission for two new build properties elsewhere in Betley Lane and the failure of the planning authority to cite access problems as grounds for refusal.  It is important to understand that whilst the lane is particularly narrow at the southern end of Betley Lane, (and development of both sites was objected to by the Parish Council on a number of grounds), it does at least enjoy access from both ends, whilst the north end of Betley Lane has access from only one end, (it becomes a footpath from Betley End).

Bayston Hill Parish Council supports sustainable housing growth where it is appropriate.  The village is established as a Community Hub and the principle of development within the development boundary is accepted however it is important that building takes place in suitable locations and that the promotion of genuinely unsuitable sites is resisted.  I therefore urge you to reject this appeal.
Yours sincerely,

Caroline Higgins

Clerk to the Council

Attachments – Photographs showing ongoing parking and drainage issues 










